SHREWSBURY TOWN COUNCIL
Finance & General Purposes Committee

Held at Guildhall, Frankwel Quay, Shrewsbury

At 6.00pm Monday 07 December 2015
PRESENT – Councillors A Mosley (Chairman), Mrs A Chebsey, Mrs H Fraser, I Jones, Mrs P Moseley, J Tandy & A Townsend.
IN ATTENDANCE – Gary Farmer (Operations Manager), Andy Watkin (Responsible Financial Officer) and Carol Pullen (Committee Clerk).
APOLOGIES – Councillors P Nutting & M Price, Helen Ball (Town Clerk)
40/15
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

	Twin-hatted Town Councillors
	· All twin-hatted Town Councillors declared a personal interest in all matters relating to Shropshire Council.


41/15
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the Finance & General Purposes Committee meeting held on 05 October 2015 were submitted as circulated and read.
RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Finance & General Purposes Committee meeting held on 05 October 2015 be approved and signed as a correct record.

42/15
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE PREVIOUS MEETING

36/15 Vehicle Activated Signs – Following the last meeting the list of sites of community road safety concern had been circulated to members but few comments had been received.  In light of the forthcoming budget it was agreed that the Project Officer e mail the list again to members who were urged to consider and submit priorities within their wards.  The RFO advised that £2,500 had been included in the budget calculations for vehicle activated signs.
43/15
PAYMENTS
Prior to the meeting, the Responsible Finance Officer circulated the Schedule of Payments for the period 29 September 2015-30 November 2015.  No comments were received.

RECOMMENDED:

That the schedule of payments passed for payment for the period 29 September 2015-30 November 2015 be approved.

44/15
BUDGET
(i) Proposed fees and charges for 2016/17 – Prior to the meeting the proposed scales of fees and charges had been circulated to members.  These represented a 1-1 ½% increase.  The RFO reported that users had been made aware of the increase and no queries had been received.
RECOMMENDED:
That the proposed scale of fees & charges for 2016/17 be approved. 

(ii) The RFO gave an outline of the summary of the budget for members to consider.
General assumptions: 

Expenditure – 1% increase in gross salaries, 1% increase in general costs, 1-5% increase in utilities

Income – 0-2% increase per scale of charges where appropriate, 0.5% increase in SLA

Uncontrollable factors and impact on the budget are 3.4% rebate on employers national insurance contracting out removed due to introduction of single tier state pension.  The impact increase contribution from 10.4% to 13.8% represents an increase of 33% or £28,000 on payroll costs.  Decrease in share of Market Hall income.
Specific assumptions:
Staff numbers to remain the same with no new posts planned unless new developments commence and there is requirement to recruit but these costs would be offset by commuted sums received.

The precept remaining the same at £39.89.

Councillors allowance to remain at £1,000.

Interest rates remain at low levels and are reflected in similar levels of return on deposits.
Earmarked funds for play and machinery included on the same basis as last year per summary and a provision for election costs, although period length increased slightly to reduce amount earmarked annually.

Capital budget reduced by 40% to £30,000.  This covers items not earmarked or capitalised up to £5,000 and shortfalls on earmarked fund purchases.

Splash Park assumed open and £8,000 worth of costs included in expenditure increasing certain costs eg water, electricity, chemicals etc.
Youth budget incorporated, with a net cost to the Council of £6,126.  Grant income has increase due to £81,504 from Shropshire Council and expenditure increased by £87,630.  Affecting gross wages by £48,390 and NI, pension, training accounting support and small increases in phone costs, insurance, printing etc.
As requested by Councillor Adams, £2,500 has been included in the forecast and budget towards new bus shelters as an additional to the current budget for repairs. 

The grant fund has been decreased to £20,000 in line with the actual 2014/15 spend, when neither the general fund nor councillor pots were spent in full.  The split is currently £13,000 in the general fund and £17,000 in councillor pots.  Members were asked to consider reducing their individual pots from £1,000 to £750 leaving £7,250 in the general fund.  Members discussed whether it would be better to retain £1,000 in councillor pots with the freedom to support grant applications from the general pot if they so wish or whether to reduce to £750 thereby increasing the general fund.  It was
RECOMMENDED:

That from April 2016 councillor grant funds would reduce from £1,000 to £750 per councillor.  Any accrued councillor grants unspent by end of calendar year to transfer into general fund.
45/15
AUDIT
(i) The RFO reported that the audit was currently underway, no issues had been identified and a full report would be submitted at the next meeting.

(ii) The RFO circulated a paper setting out the procurement process for audit following the disbandment of the Audit Commission.  The Local Audit and Accountability Act 2014 requires that from 2017, smaller authorities will appoint auditors through a ‘sector led body’ or opt out of such arrangements and appoint auditors locally.  As before every authority must have an auditor.
Smaller authorities who wish to participate in the SLB do not need to do anything as they are automatically opted in to the new body and will have an auditor procured for them.

Authorities who opt out of the SLB arrangements will need to inform the SLB and will have to have appointed auditors by 31 December 2016.

The Town Clerk and the RFO have discussed the merits of both options and cannot envisage any cost savings or a more thorough audit by opting out and appointing a local company with no sector experience.
RECOMMENDED:
That the current regime be retained with consideration to leave at the expiration of the current period after consulting with colleagues on their experiences.
46/15
SUNDORNE SOLAR FARM

The RFO advised that the £85,000 solar farm community funding had been received.  In the absence of the Town Clerk and Councillor Price at the meeting, the Chairman proposed that further discussion on this item be deferred until the next meeting.

47/15
SAINSBURY’S WASTE LESS SAVE MORE

Councillor Mosley updated members on Shrewsbury’s bid in the Sainsbury’s Waste Less Save More Campaign.  Shrewsbury had been selected as one of the final five out of 180 towns that bid and although they did not win, congratulations should be given to all those who had worked so hard to prepare the bid and a presentation which had been given to a group of Sainsbury’s executives who visited each of the five finalists.
48/15
EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC

RESOLVED:

That in accordance with s1(2) Pubic Bodies (Admission of Meetings) Act 1960, members of the public be excluded from the meeting on the grounds that the following items being considered involve the disclosure of confidential information.

49/15
LEGAL AGREEMENTS
(i) Easement Right – Hills Lane – the RFO reported that the Agreement was now ready to be signed.
(ii) Heads of Terms – Unit at Henry Close – the RFO reported that there was interest and the process of securing a tenant was progressing.

(Councillor Nutting joined the meeting)

(iii) Lease of Quarry Padding Pool – negotiations were ongoing to secure the freehold of the paddling pool in order to progress the creation of a splash park and the transfer of a parcel of adjacent land to Shropshire Council.
(iv) S106 Agreement – Land at Greenfields – this had now been amended and sent to Shropshire Council for signing.
RESOLVED: that negotiations continue and be reported back to Full Council on 18th January.

50/15
ACCOMMODATION MATTERS
Councillor Mosley updated members on discussions and accommodation options for the Town Council office based staff.
51/15
HORTICULTURAL SERVICES SLA UPDATE
The Service Level Agreement was now ready to be signed by Shropshire Council.

52/15
MARKET HALL INCOME
Members were in receipt of a report on the current Market Hall income the contents of which will need to be factored into the budget discussions.
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